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MINUTES FOR BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING 

July 15
th

, 2014 

6:00 PM 

 

 

The following elected officials were present:  Mayor Coleman, Alderman Cearley, Alderwoman Duff, 

Alderman Huggins, Alderwoman Morrow, and Alderman Withers.   

 

The following staff members were present:  Jim Palenick, Interim Town Manager; Maria Stroupe, 

Administrative Services Director; Town Attorney, Tom Hunn; Gary Buckner, Police Chief; Bill Trudnak, 

Public Works Director; Steve Lambert, Fire Chief; Doug Huffman, Electric Director; and Anne Martin, 

Recreation Director.   

  

The Mayor Coleman called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm.   

 

Mayor Coleman opened with the Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.   

 

Mayor Coleman asked if there were any additions or deletions to the agenda.  There were no changes to the 

agenda.  Mr. Withers made a motion to approve the agenda presented, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Mr. Withers made a motion to approve the minutes from the June 10, 2014 regular meeting and the June 24, 

2014 work session; seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously. 

 

Consent Agenda: 

  

Item 5A was a request to approve the uncollectable accounts for July 2014 in the amount of $13, 812.17.  Mr. 

Withers made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented, seconded by Mr. Cearley, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Recognition of Citizens: 

 

Mr. Ronnie Maynor, Hope 4 Gaston Representative, spoke concerning the 2014 Hope 4 Gaston event scheduled 

for Saturday, October 4, 2014 in Dallas.  This would be the 2
nd

 Annual Event.  He reported on last year’s event, 

stating that he felt this year would be better organized, as last year was his first year organizing such an event 

and that there was a learning curve that he was working through.  He requested use of Cloninger Park as the 

base for the event; with a Block Party from 9:00 am until 1:00 pm, food distribution, music, and repair work on 

identified needy properties within Dallas.  (Exhibit A)  He also requested that the Town participate financially 

in the event, in addition to in-kind services.  Mr. Withers made a motion to approve the event using Cloninger 

Park as requested, but to table the discussion on financial support until the August Board of Aldermen meeting; 

seconded by Ms. Duff, and carried unanimously. 

 

Ms. Holly Williams, Venture Church, requested use of Cloninger Park on Saturday, August 16, 2014 to hold a 

Back-to-School event hosted by Venture Church from 11:00 am until 1:00 pm.  There would be free 

refreshments and games for those attending.  The main focus of the event would be to distribute a minimum of 

200 filled book bags for area children to have the needed supplies to start back to school.  Mr. Huggins made a 

motion to approve the event as presented, seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously.  Mayor Coleman 

suggested that a representative from Venture Church contact Mr. Huffman concerning any electrical needs, 

particularly associated with planned music. 
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Mr. Robert Kendrick, 408 S. Groves St., presented the Board a list of items around town that he said bothered 

him.   

 

Recognition of Employees: 
 

Item 7A was recognition of new Police Officer, Joseph Small.  Chief Buckner introduced Officer Small to the 

Board and audience.   

 

Mr. Cearley took the opportunity to thank the Police Department for their work on the break-ins that had been 

occurring in his neighborhood.  A suspect has been arrested in the case. 

 

Public Hearing: 

 
None 

 

Old Business: 

 

None 

 

New Business: 

 

Item 10A was a request to award a contract to the low bidder on Phase IV, the CDBG Waterline Improvement 

Project.  As part of the Town of Dallas’ comprehensive waterline improvement project, a $750,000 CDBG 

Grant award was received to assist in defraying the costs of replacing underground water mains in low-to-

moderate income areas of the community.  Named “Phase IV”, this portion of the comprehensive infrastructure 

improvement project must be designed, engineered, and constructed according to strict Federal guidelines.  To 

that end, Engineering Services of Garner, NC was contracted to fully design and inspect the project and to 

solicit and evaluate construction bids on behalf of the Town.  That process is now complete with the formal bid 

opening held on June 26, 2014.  There were 3 responsive bidders, ranging from a high bid of $1,055,993.00 to a 

low bid of $947,295.00.  The low bid was submitted by Ralph Hodge Construction of Wilson, NC.  Todd Steele 

of Engineering Services has reviewed and evaluation Hodge’s qualification and recommends them for the 

contract award.  (Exhibit B)  In addition, our Grant Administrator, James Luster of Centralina Council of 

Governments notes that Ralph Hodge is an eligible contractor per State standards.  The bid compares to our 

budgeted and estimated costs of $919,987 ($27,308 over).  However savings are expected on Phases II and/or 

III to the extent that no additional budget amendments should be required for the overall project.  This is the last 

and final phase of the project and can begin within 3 weeks of bid award.  All project work should be completed 

by Spring 2015. Mr. Withers made a motion to award the bid contract for Phase IV (CDBG) of the Waterline 

Project to Ralph Hodge Construction at the bid of $947,295, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Item 10B was a request to award a contract for new auditing services.  Collis & Associates, the Town’s long-

standing auditing firm has been unable to successfully pass their “Peer Review” and produce a timely audit for 

Fiscal Year 2013.  The Board of Aldermen recently approved the solicitation for a selection of a new auditing 

firm beginning with fiscal year ending June 30, 2014.  Therefore, the Town solicited and advertised for a 

qualified firm to conduct financial auditing.  Requests for Proposals (RFP’s) were sent to five regional, state-

approved firms, as well as advertising generally to any firms who might hold interest.  As a result, two complete 

and responsive proposals were received from state-approved firms.  The first proposal came from Lowdermilk 

Church & Co., L.L.P., of Morganton, NC, who maintain a staff of ten employees, two of which are partners in 

the firm, and who have a long and distinguished history of providing auditing, financial, and accounting 

services to primarily government or quasi-government entities.  They have committed to assign three members 

of their team (Phillip Church, Audit Partner; Carol Avery, Manager, and Cindy Randolph, Manager) with a 
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combined 88 years of experience to the Dallas audit.  Among their auditing clients are the Towns of Maiden, 

Black Mountain, and Valdese; and the Cities of Morganton and Lincolnton.  They have proposed a “not-to-

exceed” total contract for year 1 of $22,750.00 and all final audit documents would be complete by no later than 

October 15, 2014.  The second proposal came from Martin Starnes & Associates, CPA’s, P.A., of Hickory, NC, 

a very large firm who currently audits 41 counties and 56 municipalities in North Carolina, including Belmont, 

Gastonia, Hickory, and Kings Mountain.  They have at least eleven highly-qualified Senior Staff and countless 

other associates and employees.  They would assign 4-5 unnamed members of their team to the Dallas 

engagement.  They have proposed a flat fee for the first contract year of $26,000 and have committed to have all 

final audit documents complete and submitted to the State by the required date of October 31, 2014.  For the 

Fiscal Year 2013, Collis & Associates billed the Town $26,500 for the audit that we are still waiting to receive 

in “final” form.  Each of the bidding firms is highly qualified and could meet the Town’s needs.  Both have 

many governmental clients and highly experienced employees.  Given that Lowdermilk Church is a smaller 

firm and more geared to the smaller community, plus their bid is $3250 less than Martin Starnes’ proposal, Staff 

recommends awarding the audit contract to the firm of Lowdermilk Church & Co.  Ms. Duff made a motion to 

award the audit contract to Lowdermilk Church & Co. for Fiscal Year 2014, seconded by Ms. Morrow, and 

carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10C was a request to award the contract to the low bidder for the Gaston Street Waterline Replacement 

Project.  At the beginning of the year, the Board approved the awarding of an amendment to the Phase I 

Waterline Improvement project, in the form of the addition of nearly a mile of new waterline replacement along 

Gaston Street by extending the existing contract with Clark Ledbetter Grading (Phase I Contract holder) to add 

the work using the existing “unit prices” already agreed to for the original Phase I contract award.  At the time, 

Ledbetter agreed and plans were made to move forward.  Since then, and culminating right at the point work 

was expected to commence, Ledbetter backed out of the agreement; refusing to honor the terms of the 

amendment.  The original extended contract amount agreed to by Ledbetter was $358,371.67.  Mr. Ledbetter 

proposed a revised quote of $443,998.33 via an email on June 11, 2014.  There was no choice, but to re-bid the 

work to determine market pricing, with a bid opening scheduled for July 15, 2014 (today) at 2:00 pm.  The 

work consists of over 5400 linear feet of 8” PVC waterline installation along Gaston Street, from Trade Street 

to Robinson Clemmer Road.  To the extent that the new low bid exceeds this amount, additional Water/Sewer 

Fund Balance will have to be used.  The bids were opened at 2:00 pm this afternoon, with bids from three 

contractors.  The bids ranged from a low bid of $737,408.20 from Morlando Construction, Inc. to a high bid of 

$1,131,483.16 from Propst Construction.  As these bids all significantly exceeded the amended prices proposed 

by Clark Ledbetter Grading, Diamond Engineering and Staff recommend awarding the contract to Clark 

Ledbetter Grading at the revised prices quoted by Mr. Ledbetter via email on June 11, 2014.  (Exhibit C)  Mr. 

Huggins made a motion to award the contract for the amended work on Gaston Street to Clark Ledbetter 

Grading at the bid of $448,998.33, seconded by Mr. Cearley, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10D, was a request to award the contract to the low bidder for the Jaggers Park Improvement Project.  

Representatives of Site Solutions, Inc., the Town’s landscape architectural firm hired to design and administer 

the NC State PARTF Grant project to make improvements at Jaggers Park, conducted a bid opening on June 26, 

2014 at 2:00 pm to determine the low responsive bidder for the project.  Results of the opening show that three 

firms submitted bids ranging from a high of $223,760 to a low of $100,763.  (Exhibit D)  The low bid was 

submitted by Tarpon Construction, a local contractor from Dallas, NC.  Tarpon also bid on the two detailed 

“alternates”, consisting of some pavement striping ($850) and some asphalt demolition, disposal, and re-

landscaping ($3550); making their total bid with alternates $105,163.  This bid does not include the picnic 

shelter, play equipment, and site furnishings; which will be purchased separately to save costs on the contractor 

“mark-up”, but does include the earth work, parking lot improvements, walking track, all-purpose court, and 

picnic shelter pad.  The Fiscal Year 2015 budget for the project provides $63,858 in State PARTF Grant Funds 

and $101,400 in Town provided funds; allowing for a combined spending for this project of $165,258.  Mr. 

Withers made a motion to award the contract for improvements to Jaggers Park to Tarpon Construction as 

presented, seconded by Ms. Duff, and carried unanimously. 
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Item 10E, was the appointment of members to the Ad Hoc Steering Committee tasked with assisting in the 

development of the Town’s Comprehensive Land Use Master Plan.  This committee will assist Planning 

Consultant Jack Kiser in his efforts to develop the update to the Land Use Master Plan.  The suggested structure 

of the committee is: 3 members from among the Mayor and Board of Aldermen; 3 members from the Planning 

Board, and 3 – 5 members from the community at large.  This is a suggested structure only.  Mayor Coleman 

presented a list of proposed members to the Board.  (Exhibit E)  Each of these have been contacted and have 

expressed a willingness to serve.  Mr. Cearley made a motion to appoint the proposed members to the Ad Hoc 

Steering Committee as presented, seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10F, was a request to approve a budget amendment to replace radio antennas and repeater on the water 

tank.  Age and lightning have damaged the antennas for the Police Department radios.  This equipment has been 

in place for over 10 years and needs to be replaced.  The damage was found when efforts were made to replace 

the police repeater at the end of the FY 2014 budget year.  It became apparent that all of the radio equipment 

needed to be replaced (Police antenna, repeater, Town antenna, and all cables), not just the repeater.  Therefore, 

the repeater was not replaced in the previous budget.  The new antennas and repeater will greatly improve the 

function of the entire Town’s radio system, benefitting every department and improving safety communications 

for Town employees.  The total cost for the project will be $7903.90; $2631.99 for the repeater and $5272.51 

for the antennas and installation.  Since the repeater replacement was budgeted in the last fiscal year budget, 

there was no provision in the current budget for this work.  At this time, a budget amendment for the project 

needs to be approved to move forward with the necessary repairs/improvements.  Ms. Duff made a motion to 

approve a budget amendment for $7905 to replace the radio antennas and repeater as presented, seconded by 

Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Cearley made a motion to excuse Alderman Withers from the meeting for another obligation, seconded by 

Ms. Duff, and carried unanimously.  (6:53) 

 

Mr. Palenick gave a Manager’s Report, noting current projects.  He noted that there would be a Planning Board 

meeting on Thursday, July 17
th

 at 7:00 pm in the Community Room at the Fire Department. 

 

Mayor Coleman asked that the audience remember the 8 year old Dixie Youth Baseball All-Star Team.  The 

team qualified for the Dixie Youth World Series being held in Arkansas and will be leaving on Wednesday, 

July 16.  

 

Ms. Duff made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Cearley, and carried unanimously. (6:57) 

 

 

 

 

 

____________________      _______________________ 

Rick Coleman, Mayor      Maria Stroupe, Town Clerk 
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